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Minutes of the Durrington Town Council Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday the 27th of November 2018, in the Robinson Room of the Village Hall, 
High Street, Durrington, SP4 8A

	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mr D Healing, Mrs K Sharp, Mr J Ellis, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mrs M Wardell, Mr A Lund, Mr R Perry, Mr W Clarke, Mr G Wilson, Mr S Rennie
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker 
Mrs R Docker

Cllr G Wright

1 x member of the public


	Clerk

Admin Asst
Wiltshire Councillor


76/18
ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllrs, Mr R Deakins, Mr L Tucker, Mr S Botham
77/18
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Councillors were reminded to record any in the book.
78/18   TO APPROVE THE MINUTES – The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Town Council Meeting held on the 30th of October 2018 with the addition of the following in relation to item number 69/18c.  This was brought up at the meeting on the 30th but was omitted from the draft Minutes:
English Heritage have requested formal letters from Town Councils supporting the Traffic Regulation Order that is in force around Stonehenge ByWays.  The letter would reinforce the support for the World Heritage Site Management Plan 2015 – Priority 6 – 6c that the Town Council supported.  This would be added to the November Agenda. 

79/18    REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council - 
80/18    TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES – There was no report from the local Policing Team.
b. CRIME PREVENTION (including Speedwatch) – the Minutes of the last Crime Prevention Meeting along with the Minutes of the Netheravon Road Residents’ Meeting have been issued and placed on the website.

c. POLICIES – The Tree Policy has been reviewed and updated to include Trees within the Conservation Area. 
d. HR&FINANCE – nothing to report.
e. PLANNING – Cllr D Healing updated the Council following the planning meeting that had taken place on the 27th of November:
18/10960/TCA, Hogs End, College Road – 6 metre reduction to sycamore tree canopy.  Councillors had visited the site and believed that a 3 metre reduction to the tree would be more suitable than the 6 metres proposed – Support with conditions.
18/10574/FUL, 132 Bulford Road – removal of extension to build new single storey extension – Support.

18/10370/FUL, 4 Larkhill Road – 2 storey extension – Support.

18/08337/REM, St Michael’s Primary School Larkhill – changes to landscaping and maintenance/works access – Support.

TPO to large tree of amenity value that is under threat due to potential development at 24 Andrew Close (Nursery House) – No comment.
f. AMENITIES – Cllr S Paines reported that the new hot water heater in the Village Hall kitchen was working well.  Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins reported that River Park Walk was in good order.  Cllr J Ellis reported that polite notices asking drivers not to park on the grassed area opposite the flats on the Avon Fields Estate appeared to be working.  Cllr K Sharp pointed out that parking continues on double yellow lines in the village, particularly outside and opposite McColls, Lloyds Pharmacy on Bulford Road.  Notices would be placed in the Dispatch to remind people about parking restrictions.
PUBLIC QUESTIONS – A former Town Councillor who has returned to live in the village after a period of time away raised a questions/concerns:
a. The gouge near to the corner of Hackthorne Road/Netheravon Road is dangerous and has not been repaired despite it being reported over the years.  Cllr G Wright would pursue this with Wiltshire Council, this was reported using the Wiltshire Fault Reporting App during the meeting.
b. Does Wiltshire Council have a list of Highway Maintenance/Resurfacing priorities for Durrington – Cllr G Wright would provide this but highlighted that the majority or roads within Durrington are unlikely to be resurfaced – particularly side streets such as Ridgmount (the surface of this street is in poor condition) due to its classification.  Hackthorne Road however is a B road so he would see if this sat on the priority list.
c. The minutes of a previous meeting covered some boundary changes that she was unsure about.  This may have been in relation to the Electoral Boundary Review or Durrington 60, where the Town Council has consulted over the past 18 months and submitted its response to Wiltshire Council’s Plans for 60 more houses in the village that have been included in the Wiltshire Housing Site Allocations Plan.  

d. The lining of the zebra crossing outside McColls is faded and needs repainting – Cllr G Wright submitted a report on the Fault Reporting App during the meeting.  

e. She thought the Bonfire Night Event went extremely well and asked about where proceeds from Sodexho went as the tea, coffee and hot chocolate offered by Sodexho did not taste very good at all (all tasted of stale water and very similar).  It was explained that Larkhill Garrison, All Saints Church and the Town Council put on the joint venture and proceeds from Sodexho’s stand are put into the Larkhill Garrison Welfare Fund for use at Christmas Parties for families.  This was the first complaint about the drinks received, it would be fed back to Sodexho.
81/18
REPORT by the clerk - The new water heater for the Village Hall kitchen has been installed, a smaller capacity tank was purchased due to space limitations.  This according to the plumber is ample capacity for the use the heater gets.

The suspension bridge on the large new piece of play equipment needs a new fixing kit due to product safety tests identifying a defect.  Once the new fixtures have arrived they will be quickly fitted, checks continue on the current fixtures to ensure the bridge is safe to use.

There are a number of notices in the office that Councillors can pick up to inform residents that trees/shrubs are encroaching on the pavement and causing an obstruction, wheelie bins have not been taken in and are causing an obstruction, or vehicles are parked on the pavement causing an obstruction.  If you haven’t already done so, please logon to Wiltshire Council Fault Reporting App and create an account.  You will then be able to report faults such as street lights not working, potholes, fly tipping, blocked drains/gullies etc to Wiltshire Council.  The App updates you on the progress of your report via email.   Please also remember that the Parish Steward visits once a month for 3 days, if there are tasks he could do (linked to the highway/pavement/Wiltshire Council land) then please let me know.  He does make a routine point of finding and fixing potholes.  He will next be in the village between the 18-20th of December.

The office will close at 12noon on the 19th of December and will re-open on the 2nd of January at 10am.  

82/18
REPORT by the Wiltshire Councillor, Cllr G Wright 
FREE Christmas Event on 12th Dec - 6pm till 8pm.  Once again the Stonehenge visitors centre is open for complimentary Mince Pies, Mulled Wine, and free access to the current exhibition. To make the evening special, school children will be singing carols; Santa Claus will be sleighing in and a generous discount will be applied to all shop purchases.  After last year’s success, I have organised a 16 seater mini bus to transport Durrington Residents to and from this great evening and there are similar opportunities for all residents within our Amesbury Community Area.  Speak to your Wiltshire Councillor for information. 
Durrington Cross Plains Surgery.  Plans are being made to ultimately close the Durrington branch in 2020 and the Shrewton Branch in June 2019.  Cross Plains will be relocating to the NHS section of the new Military Medical Centre being built at Larkhill. This is such an important issue that as Chairman of the Community Health and Wellbeing Group, I have arranged for the next Wiltshire Council Area Board to be held at the Stonehenge Visitors Centre on Thursday January the 17th from 6.30pm and that a full explanation of the rational for this move and how to overcome the impact to Durrington and Shrewton will be explained by the NHS and Cross Plain Surgeries. Also this will to include an opportunity to give your views on health in general.  Please attend; it is your opportunity to be heard.

Addison Square.  I have been working with the Residents Group at Addison Square and I am pleased to report that a plan of improvements is now underway. This is a battle that we have been fighting for many years and I’m very pleased that we are getting somewhere at last. 

Stonehenge Roundabout.  Wiltshire Council have resurfaced the roundabout on the A345 and it now fully compliments the overall gateway to our Parish.

Opening of new school.  It was a delight to be invited to attend the official opening of St Michaels School, Larkhill. The children sang beautifully and the formal opening relaxed into an opportunity to chat with guests from all walks of life. 

Road upheaval on The Packway.  2 way Traffic Lights will soon be in place on The Packway West.  The reason for this is to create a right hand turning lane into the new Garrison Main Entrance. This involves widening the road, installing all the necessary drainage, kerbing, street lighting, bollards and road signage. It is important work, because the short term pain will give a huge long term gain by reducing delays at peak times for people entering the Larkhill Garrison.

Netheravon Road.   I am pleased to have taken away important actions from the recent Public Meeting updating the issues facing residents of Netheravon Road, Durrington.  Working closely with the Town Council we will, in time, be able to successfully resolve some of the issues.  Sadly, trying to keep all drivers to 30mph and for them to drive carefully and respectfully is an impossible task.  My thanks go to Lovell’s who over the past months have been very helpful and supportive to our community.   

Remembrance.  Thanks to all who helped with the Parishes main events; the Festival of Remembrance at the Royal Garrison Church, the planting of 33 trees at St Michaels School in memory of Durrington lives lost during the world wars and the ceremonies at Durrington Cenotaph and Durrington Cemetery. 

Bonfire Night 2018.  This event was wonderfully well organised and even though the weather threatened to dampen the evening, it was well attended and very well done to all of us who helped deliver yet another spectacular event.  Special thanks go to Sarah, our Town Clerk who was the overall champion for this event.

83/18
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council:
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD – the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 22nd of November will be issued by the Clerk.

b. CATG – the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 12th of November have been issused.  The Clerk had a form to complete for the double yellow lines in the vicinity of Recreation Road, Bulford Road, Windsor Road. The Town Council noted that CATG had now closed the list of safety issues raised by the Town Council relating to the Netheravon Road.
c. WORLD HERITAGE SITE MANAGEMENT PLAN – There would be a Winter Solstice Meeting on the 10th of October.  New measures to prevent unauthorised access and camping on the grassed area at Woodhenge should be in place prior to the Winter Solstice.  As per the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 30th of  November Cllr Sharp proposed that the Town Council write a letter to English Heritage in support of the Traffic Regulation Order that has come into effect around ByWays near to Stonehenge.  The Council RESOLVED for a letter to be written in support of these measures in line with the World Heritage Site Management Plan that it committed to in 2015.
d. LARKILL COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIP – the next meeting is due to be held on the 4th of December.
84/18
ACCOUNTS to review and approve the following:

a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the cheques and debits for November 2018.
b. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the bank reconciliation for the current account for October 2018.
c. The Town Council reviewed the budget as at 31st of October 2018.
85/18
DISCUSSION TOPIC – Funding for the remainder of the Play Park upgrade.  
The Town Council has undergone several months of discussions at monthly meetings about 

the Play Park Upgrade and how it should be funded for completion.   It supplied information 

about it in the Summer Newsletter to all homes in the village asking for comments and 
throughout November it conducted a Poll after the Town Council considered applying to the

DCLG/Secretary of State for approval for a PWLB for £56,500 repayable over 5 years.  

A loan means a potential increase on the Precept/Band D properties of approximately £8 in 

2019.  

In return the Play Park would be completed in 2019. The majority of responses to the Poll 

were in favour of the loan and precept rise (YES 97/NO 73).  The Poll was hosted on the 

Town Council website and Facebook Page, whilst paper copies were provided at events 

such as Bonfire Night and Film Night, they were also passed to local groups of all age 

groups around the village to complete.  The Town Council considered the results of the Poll 

and comments made.  Given that the Upgrade of the Play Park has been the Town Council’s 

priority in line with the Parish Plan 2016-2026 it RESOLVED to apply for a PWLB loan for 

£56500 for April 2019, an application for approval of the borrowing will be applied for to the 

Secretary of State via Wiltshire Association of Councils, all Councillors were in favour of the 

proposal.
86/18
PROPOSALS 
a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the Tree Policy.
b. The Town Council RESOLVED to set up a direct debit subscription for £9.99 with Run-A-Club, an organisation supporting youth services.  This cost was previously met by Wiltshire Council.
c. The Town Council considered the questionnaire from Wiltshire Council about the Community View of Military/Civilian Integration and would submit the following responses:
i. To what extent are military facilities accessible to the wider community? Clubs are able to book to use facilities behind the wire, however this is not well advertised so civilians are unlikely to be aware.  

ii. Do serving military personnel play a role in the community organisations?  This is limited from what we know, those who have homes within the village may be members of local clubs.  There are joint ventures with Larkhill Garrison where military personnel are asked to support village events.  There is no representation on the Town Council or at Council meetings though, so the civilian community does not really get to hear what is happening in the Garrison, other than Army Rebasing Newsletters/Traffic Alerts.
iii. Are military clubs and societies open to civilians?  Not that we know of, if they are they aren’t advertised very well.  A list of clubs that civilians can join could be advertised through the Durrington and Larkhill Dispatch and through the Town Council.

iv. Are there examples of joint military/civilian community activity? Bonfire Night is a good example of this, there has been a joint venture for the past 3 years.  Given the size of Larkhill Garrison and the amount of locally organised events throughout the year, the support from the military community could be improved.  

v. Can you describe the formal and informal relationships between the military and the community?  The Town Council has direct contact and a good relationship with the Deputy Garrison Commander.  Given the amount of events that take place within the Garrison there are very few invites for village personnel to attend.  The Wiltshire Councillor chairs the Larkhill Community Partnership and the Town Council sends representatives to its meetings.  The partnership is very much about improving Larkhill for Army Rebasing and working with Wiltshire Council.  The interaction between the community and the military could be improved.
vi. Are you aware of any barriers to successful military/civilian integration?  Due to Army Rebasing and the building of a new school, over 440 houses and other infrastructure such as roundabouts and medical facilities there have been issues/frustrations.  This was particularly noticeable with road closures/temporary lights/diversions during a roundabout build.  Some civilians felt that priority was being given to military familes’ concerns about traffic using the military estate rather than the official A303 diversion route.  This caused fractures in the relationship with civilians feeling like military concerns were prioritised, causing an ‘us and them’ culture.

vii. Are there any other opportunities that would further the cause of the military/civilian integration?  The Larkhill Community Partnership is probably a good starting point.  Given the increase in military personnel due into the Parish and the fact that Larkhill Garrison will be home to the majority of the Royal Artillery Regiments, families may stay for considerable lengths of time in the Garrison.  Therefore the improved integration of the two communities may benefit everyone in the Parish.  
d. The Town Council considered its eligibility to adopt the General Power of Competence.  It meets the two criteria requirements in accordance with Section 8 of the Localism Act 2011; it has a clerk who holds CILCA (as at 23rd October and its number of elected Councillors at the last election exceeds two thirds of the total number of Councillors, in this case 14 were elected and one has since been co-opted.  As a result, the Town Council RESOLVED to adopt the General Power of Competence with effect from the 27th of November 2018.

e. In line with the Clerk’s Model Contract, the Town Council RESOLVED to approve a Spinal Column Point increase with effect from the 1st of November following her successful completion of CILCA.  This would move her to NJC-LC2-SPC-32.
87/18
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

The Town Council has received a response to a letter it send following last month’s meeting relating to the bollards outside a property on Bulford Road.  The Council had agreed that the bollards were installed due to pedestrian safety concerns.  The response letter stated that it was not 3 bollards that had been requested for removal, rather just one of the 3 outside the property.  The Council once again discussed the principal under which the bollards had been installed and whilst it understand the concerns and frustrations of the resident relating to taxis and other vehicles not wishing to stop outside the property due to vehicles parked opposite and potentially blocking the road to oncoming traffic the Council’s view remained unchanged.  It added that if a bollard was removed this would enable a vehicle to potentially park up on the pavement outside the property, whereby causing an obstruction to pedestrians.
88/18
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – there was one final point from the former Councillor in relation to what a Band D property was.  A brief explanation was provided of how Wiltshire Council calculate the Precept based on properties across the range of Bands to provide the Band D calculation.  The Band each residence is in can be found on the Council Tax bill issued by Wiltshire Council.
89/18
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.  
Signed




Chairman                        Date
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